
 
Memorandum 
Department of Planning and Public Works 
 
 
TO:  Planning and Public Works Committee 
 
FROM: Kristian Corbin, Project Planner 
 
DATE: 11.18.2010   
 
RE:  P.Z. 08-2010 17531 Wild Horse Creek Road (Larry Mintz): A 

request for a change of zoning from a “PC” Planned Commercial 
District to an “E-1” One Acre Estate District for a 1.47 acre tract of 
land located at 17531 Wild Horse Creek Road (18V610106). 

 
Summary 
Larry Mintz requests a change of zoning from “PC” Planned Commercial to an 
“E-1” One Acre Estate District for a 1.47 acre tract of land located at 17531 
Wild Horse Creek Road. The purpose of the application is to change the zoning 
of the subject site to be used as a residence. The current structures on the 
subject site include a brick ranch style house, a shed, and a garage.  
 
The “E-1” One Acre Estate District is one of the City of Chesterfield’s “straight 
zoning” districts. As with all straight zoning districts, this proposal does not 
require a Preliminary Plan and Attachment A.  Any future improvements to the 
subject site will be developed directly from the requirements of the “E-1” One 
Acre Estate District section of the City of Chesterfield Zoning Ordinance with 
no modification or exceptions.  
 
The proposal to change the zoning to an “E-1” One Acre Estate District and use 
the property as a residence is not compatible with the Comprehensive Plan 
Land Use Plan of Neighborhood Office however; Staff finds the proposal to be 
consistent with the surrounding land uses of low density residential and the 
intended design for this section of Wild Horse Creek Road.  The Comprehensive 
Plan Land Use Plan compatibility for the proposal was discussed during the 
Vote Meeting on November 8, 2010. As stated in the Vote Report, Staff finds 
that the proposal will not adversely affect land use patterns for the area and 
has no issues with the request. 
 
At the November 8, 2010 meeting of the Planning Commission, a 
recommendation for approval of the above referenced matter was approved by a 
vote of 7-0.  
 
Attached, please find a copy of Staff’s report and the Outboundary Survey. 
 
 

III. A. 



Respectfully submitted,  

 

 

Kristian Corbin 
Project Planner 

 

     
Cc:     Michael G. Herring, City Administrator 

Rob Heggie, City Attorney 
Michael O. Geisel, Director of Planning and Public Works 
Aimee Nassif, Planning and Development Services Director 
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Planning Commission Staff Report 

 
Subject:  Change of Zoning Vote Report 

 

Meeting Date: November 8, 2010 

 

From:   Kristian Corbin, Project Planner 

 

Location:  17531 Wild Horse Creek Road (18V610106). 

 

Petition:  P.Z. 08-2010 17531 Wild Horse Creek Road (Larry Mintz) 

 
Proposal Summary 

Larry Mintz requests a change of zoning from “PC” Planned Commercial to an “E-1” 

One Acre Estate District for a 1.47 acre tract of land located at 17531 Wild Horse Creek 

Road. The purpose of the application is to change the zoning for the subject site to allow 

for the existing structure to be used as a residence. The current structures on the subject 

site include a brick ranch style house, a shed, and a garage.  

 

Department Input 

The request meets all of the development requirements of the City of Chesterfield “E-1” 

One Acre District. The proposal for the change of zoning of the subject site to “E-1” One 

Acre Estate District does not meet the Comprehensive Plan Land Use Plan however, the 

proposal for single family land use is consistent with the surrounding land use and 

zoning. Further analysis of the Comprehensive Plan will appear later in this report.  

 

The “E-1” One Acre Estate District is one of the City of Chesterfield’s “straight zoning” 

districts. As with all “straight zoning” districts, this proposal does not require a 

Preliminary Plan and Attachment A. Only an Outboundary Survey is required to be 

submitted for reference purposes.  

 

Surrounding Land Use and Zoning  
The land use and zoning for the properties surrounding this parcel are as follows: 
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North:  The property to the north of the subject site is a golf course part of the 

Landings at Spirit Golf Course subdivision. The property is currently 

zoned “M3” Planned Industrial District. 

South: The property to the south of the subject site is an undeveloped parcel not 

part of a subdivision. It is currently zoned “NU” Non-Urban District.  

East: The property to the east of the subject site is an undeveloped parcel of land 

part of the Wildhorse Bluffs Subdivision. It is currently zoned “NU” Non-

Urban District.  

West: The property to the west of the subject site is a single family detached 

residence not part of a subdivision. It is currently zoned “NU” Non-Urban 

District.  

 

 
 

          
        View looking north into the site from Wild Horse           View looking northeast into the site from Wild Horse 

           Creek Road                                                                        Creek Road 
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   View looking northwest into the site from Wild Horse 

                                                      Creek Road 

 

Site Area History 

The existing structure on the site is a 1512 square foot brick ranch style home constructed 

in 1961. The subject site was zoned “NU” Non-Urban District prior to the incorporation 

of the City of Chesterfield. The most recent zoning change occurred in October of 2006 

with the subject site rezoned from “NU” Non-Urban District to “PC” Planned 

Commercial District via City of Chesterfield Ordinance 2303. The corresponding Site 

Development Plan was recorded in July of 2007.  

 

The subject site is located in the area known as the Wild Horse Creek Road Sub Area. 

This area is bounded by bluffs to the north, Wild Horse Creek Road to the south, Long 

Road to the east, and Gateway Academy Subdivision to the west making up a total area 

of 72.22 acres. In December of 2005, a study was conducted and policies were adopted 

into the City of Chesterfield’s Comprehensive Plan for the Wild Horse Creek Road Sub 

Area. Based on the study, in August of 2006 City of Chesterfield Ordinance 2286 was 

signed into legislation which created the “WH” Wild Horse Creek Road overlay district.  

The overlay district provided general and specific development criteria for all properties 

within the Wild Horse Creek Road Sub Area based on which land use they were located 

in.  

 

 It was determined that three (3) types of land uses, Neighborhood Office (Green), ½ acre 

Residential (Yellow) and 1 acre Residential (Orange) should occur within the sub area.  

Figure 1 displays the spatial relationship of the land use for the Wild Horse Creek Road 

Sub Area with the subject site outlined in red. 
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Figure 1 

 

Referring back to Figure 1 above, the subject site is located in the Neighborhood Office 

Land Use. The airport is located north of the Wild Horse Creek Road Sub Area in the 

Chesterfield Valley. Within the Neighborhood Office, it was determined that the 

appropriate uses would be Dental Offices, Medical Offices (excluding surgical) and 

General Offices.  

 

Neighborhood Office use derived from concerns that were raised about airport noise and 

noise sensitive development in such close proximity to the Spirit of St. Louis Airport. A 

1,920 foot setback was created based on the location of homes constructed in the Tara 

Estates Subdivision located west of the subject site. The reason for selecting this 

subdivision to establish the setback was that it was the most recent residential 

development prior to the creation of the overlay district. A recommendation was made 

that all development within said setback should be developed as Neighborhood Office. 

The subject site is located within the 1,920 setback from the airport runway.  

 

Noise concerns from the airport were not a new concern by the time the Wild Horse 

Creek Sub Area study was conducted. In March of 1999, City of Chesterfield Ordinance 

1503 was created to require all prospective buyers and tenants of any residential property 

in the City of Chesterfield to be informed of potential airport noise from the Spirit of St. 

Louis Airport.  

 

Comprehensive Plan Analysis 

The subject site is located within Ward 4 of the City of Chesterfield. As mentioned 

earlier, appropriate uses for Neighborhood Office set forth in the policies for the Wild 

Horse Creek Road overlay district would be low density office development such as 

Dental Offices, Medical Offices (excluding surgical) and General Offices. Figure 2 is a 

portion from the City of Chesterfield Comprehensive Plan Land Use map with the subject 

site outlined in red. With the exception of the Neighborhood Office Land Use delineation 

indicated in light orange, the vast majority of the area on top of the bluffs within and 
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adjacent to the Wild Horse Creek Road Sub Area is planned for single family use 

development.  

 

 
Figure 2 

 

Although the proposal does not fit the Comprehensive Plan Land Use Plan of 

Neighborhood Office, allowing the use of the site as residential would be consistent with 

surrounding land uses and the intended design for this section of Wild Horse Creek Road. 

These existing land uses surrounding the subject site are single family detached 

residential development. Additionally, the subject site does not use the Wild Horse Creek 

Road overlay district. The petition for the ordinance currently governing the site to be 

rezoned from “NU” Non-Urban District to “PC” Planned Commercial District was 

submitted prior to the Wild Horse Creek Road overlay district being signed into 

legislation.  

 

 The concept of Neighborhood Office has yet to gain momentum in the Wild Horse Creek 

Road Sub Area. During the October 11, 2010 Public Hearing, the petitioner stated that 

the intent behind the site’s current zoning of “PC” Planed Commercial District was to use 

the site as a small office but, the plans have not come to fruition. The subject site has not 

been utilized since 2006 when the zoning was changed from “NU” Non-Urban District to 

“PC” Planned Commercial District for office use. 

 

Figure 3 is an aerial view of the subject site showing the relationship between the 

Comprehensive Plan to the existing uses in addition to how the subject site relates to the 

surrounding built environment. Single family detached structures currently exist to the 

west (Figure 4) and to the southeast of the subject site. The Windridge Estates 

Subdivision, which is also a single family use development (Figure 5), is to the southeast 

of the subject site. To the southwest of the site is a church.  
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Figure 3 

 

  
   Figure 4         Figure 5 

 

Adjacent to the south of the subject site is undeveloped land (Figure 6) which has a 

Comprehensive Plan Land Use as Residential Single Family (Attached/Detached).  

 

 
Figure 6 
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Currently, development patterns for properties adjacent to the Wild Horse Creek Road 

Sub Area are consistent with the Comprehensive Plan Land Use. As for properties with 

an identical Comprehensive Plan Land Use as the subject site (Neighborhood Office), 

many of them are currently single family uses.  

 

Issues 

A Public Hearing and Issues Meeting were held before Planning Commission on October 

11, 2010. During that meeting, an issue was identified by Staff. This issue was the 

proposal’s consistency with the Comprehensive Plan.  

 

After review of the proposal against the Comprehensive Plan, Staff found that although 

the proposal is not consistent with the Comprehensive Plan, it is consistent with the 

surrounding uses. Developments adjacent to the subject site are currently zoned “NU” 

Non-Urban District which does not permit office use. Any proposal for office 

development would require a zoning map amendment and similar considerations that this 

petition had such as surrounding land uses and Comprehensive Plan Land Use 

consistency. These surrounding land uses are low density residential which match the 

proposal. Additionally, the undeveloped land to the south of the site has a Comprehensive 

Plan Land Use designation to develop as Residential Single Family.  

 

During the Public Hearing for this petition on October 11, 2010, there were no speakers 

in opposition to the proposal.   

 

Staff finds that the proposal will not adversely affect land use patterns for the area. Staff 

has no outstanding issues on this request for a change in zoning. 

 

Request 

Staff has reviewed the change of zoning request and it meets all of the development 

requirements for the City of Chesterfield”E-1” One Acre Estate District. Staff requests 

action on P.Z. 08-2010 17531 Wild Horse Creek Road (Larry Mintz).  

 

Attachments: Outbounday Survey 

 




